Minutes of the Faculty Congress 23 October 2008

4:30 pm in Mendel 103

Present:  Ahmadi, Akoma, Brody, Buckley, Cassel (Chair), Chaudhry, Chung, (Vice-chair), Dellapena, Graham, Japaridze, Kelley, Lutes (guest), Kresch (treasurer), McWilliams, Modena, Pagano, Papaefthymiou, Prusak, Shai, Sharts-Hopko, Styer (secretary), Way, Willens

NIA:  Copel, Klein, Kulkarni, Veverka
1.  The chair introduced English professor Dr. Jean Lutes, who presented a proposal on the parental leave policy, a survey of competitor schools, and a petition signed by a significant percentage of the faculty supporting a new parental leave policy.  This policy is similar to many past proposals, but the timing seems better than in the past, with the recent success on daycare, and with many of our competitors, especially in the national research category, using this benefit to recruit top faculty.  The proposal was presented to the Committee on Faculty the previous day who had passed a motion stating:

“Tenured and tenure-track faculty members will receive a one semester leave with full pay for newborns or newly placed adopted children.”  
There are three major aspects to this motion:  

1.  Currently, faculty members must individually negotiate for leave, which is often granted for the full semester leave, partially because is much better for students since it avoids disrupting classes in the middle of the term.  The proposed policy regularizes the current best practice to make it uniform and the default option so new tenure-track faculty do not feel timid to request what others might receive, and so chairs know what the policy is and do not have to negotiate with the dean for each individual faculty case.    
2.  Because of the late timing of the onset of tenure-track employment in academia and the limits on the biological clock (average age at completion of a PhD is 34 years old), this motion explicitly recognizes the value of family bonding and would support tenure-track faculty members who wish to increase their family in their first year of employment.  
3.  The motion passed by COF explicitly supports either or both parents to receive a leave to nurture the new-born or newly adopted child.  

The University is doing a major assessment of all benefits this year, and so this is an opportune time to bring up this issue with Human Resources.  

A long discussion ensued, primarily asking why the COF motion was limited to tenure-track faculty rather than all faculty.  Several members argued that whether the motivation for the motion is primarily to avoid midsemester disruption of classes, or to support Catholic ethics of the family, or if it is primarily to help recruit top faculty.  In any case, the same arguments apply to nontenure-track faculty, who are often nationally recruited and have the same problems with childbirth disrupting their classes and the same ethical standing.  
Motion: (moved by Kresch, seconded by Akoma) 

“Full-time faculty members will receive a one semester leave with full pay for newborns or newly placed adopted children.”  

Vote: 20-1-1.

The chair will present this motion to the appropriate administrators.  

2.  Report from the Committee on Faculty (chair, Victoria McWilliams).  

In addition to the Parental Leave Policy, COF has been working very diligently on the Faculty Handbook, with this document almost ready to be sent to the full faculty for comments.  
COF has also been active in making appointments to the Board of Trustees committees, the Asset Naming Committee, and the Facultas Award.  

3.  Report from the Academic Policy Committee (chair, Julie Klein)
The APC discussed the budding Academic Strategic Plan.  They had a long discussion of the best way to encourage interdisciplinary centers.  

APC will continue to monitor the evaluation of student learning, in particular, the overreliance on tests and papers and quizzes at the very end of the term.  APC is also concerned about overreliance on CATS numbers in faculty evaluations.  

APC has also been involved with the Faculty Handbook revisions, and has appointed an ad-hoc committee to investigate issues raised by the full time nontenure track faculty group.  
4.  Report form the Committee on Salary, Benefits, and Terms of Employment.
Q Chung, the Vice-Chair of the Congress, is the ex-officio chair of this committee, and so far Burke Ward has agreed to join this committee.  Q requests that faculty from other colleges should volunteer for this important committee.  

Some issues the committee has received:  

Adjunct faculty would like to reestablish the old policy of being able to buy into the health benefits plan.  
Faculty rated as satisfactory should be guaranteed a minimal raise of the rate of inflation.  VSB has recently adopted a proposal to move in this direction.  Any merit pay would come out of excess funding over the amount needed to cover inflation.  

5.  Report from the Adjunct Faculty Committee (chair, Jeanne Brody)  

They report that members are pleased with the new adjunct teaching awards, and the continued progress in the graduated salary structure.  As mentioned above, they would like to be able to buy into Villanova’s health plan.  

6.  New Business

Ed Kresch asked if class size seems to be creeping up in the last few years.  The Congress members seem to think there are more larger classes, but also more smaller classes so no one knows if the average is creeping up.  Boots Cassel agreed to as Johannes for class size data by college and department.  

Ed Kresch also asked about the rapid growth in the dean’s office in Engineering (from 4 to over 20).  Other colleges have had similar growth, and a lot of the growth is making key curricular decisions and admissions decisions and running full academic programs that used to be made by departments.  Is the growth in dean’s offices a way to avoid faculty input on these academic matters?  How should we deal with interdisciplinary programs so they do not become administrative orphans under the dean rather than children cared for by the faculty?  

Of course, much of the growth in the deans’ offices is due to development office fund raising, external regulatory bodies, and public relations.  Boots Cassel agreed to request organizational charts and job descriptions of the dean office staffs, so we can see if there is significant encroachment on faculty academic provenance.  

Sohail Chaudhry asked about distance learning support.  Originally, distance learning received support in terms of initial course development and then in terms of reduced class sizes, but recently it seems that this support is evaporating.  Larger distance learning classes can lead to diminished support for the students, and this is troubling.  
The Congress agreed to postpone discussion of Fr. Donahue’s presentation on the Strategic Plan.  The motion to adjourn passed unanimously at 6pm.  
